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OPINION  AND ORDER

Respondent No. 1 appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed January 5, 2005.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant’s February 7, 2001 injury was a
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recurrence of the claimant’s December 15, 1999 injury.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant was

entitled to 5 percent anatomical impairment “as a result of

this recurrence.”  The administrative law judge found that

the claimant was entitled to temporary total disability

compensation from September 7, 2001, and continuing through

a date yet to be determined.  

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s opinion as

modified.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

sustained a compensable aggravation on February 7, 2001, and

that Respondent No. 2 is liable for reasonably necessary

medical treatment provided in connection with the

compensable aggravation.  We find that the claimant proved

he was entitled to temporary total disability compensation

from September 7, 2001 until November 10, 2001, for which

Respondent No. 2 is also liable.  The claimant did not prove

he was entitled to any additional anatomical impairment.     

I.  HISTORY

Dr. Wilbur M. Giles evaluated the claimant for Dr. Greg

Johnston in January 1990.  Dr. Giles reported that the

claimant complained of back and left leg pain which had been



King - F207329 3

present since August 1989.  Dr. Giles’ correspondence

indicated that the claimant was a “former employee of RDV,

Inc.”  Dr. Giles noted, “He states that he hurt his back at

work with heavy lifting and continued to have severe back

and leg pain.”  An MR of the claimant’s lumbar spine was

taken in January 1990, with the following impression: “1. 

Evidence of degenerative disc disease/desiccation at the L4-

L5 and L5-S1 levels.  2.  Focal disc herniation at the L5-S1

level on the left, as described.  3.  Diffuse disc bulge at

the L4-L5 level with slight prominence to the right.”

Dr. Giles stated in a letter dated May 30, 1990 that

the claimant’s permanent partial disability was “10% to the

body as a whole.  He has, indeed, reached maximum medical

benefit as of June 1, 1990.”    

In October 1990, however, Dr. Giles performed a lumbar

laminectomy for excision of herniated disc at L5-S1.  Dr.

Giles stated in January 1991, “I feel it will be unlikely

that he can return to his previous occupation which requires

heavy lifting, bending and push-pull type maneuvers....His

overall permanent partial disability as a result of his

surgical procedure is 5% to the body as a whole.”  
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The claimant’s testimony indicated that he became

employed with Respondent No. 1, People Works, in 1997.  The

claimant testified that he worked as a technician, repairing

paging systems.  The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed between the claimant and Respondent No.

1 on December 15, 1999.  The claimant testified that while

helping his supervisor move a large crate, “my supervisor

slipped, his feet slipped out from under him, and it dropped

the weight of the crate on me.”  The claimant testified that

he afterward had pain in his back and right leg.      

Dr. Johnston saw the claimant on December 15, 1999: “He

has acute low backstrain.  He had to catch a crate as it was

falling, he had severe pain in the SI joint on the left

radiating up as high as the vertebral costal angle on the

left.”  Dr. Johnston assessed, “Previous history of lumbar

diskectomy and disc disease with recurrence of symptoms

today with acute backstrain.”    

The parties stipulated that Respondent No. 1 accepted

compensability of the December 15, 1999 back injury.  

An MRI of the lumbar spine before and after contrast

was taken on June 14, 2000, with the following impression:

“1.  Right paracentral disc herniation at L4-5 with disc
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material extending into the lateral recess for the L5 nerve

root, likely producing impingement.  2.  Postoperative

change at L5-S1.  Abnormal soft tissue within the lateral

recess for the left S1 nerve root as noted.  Foraminal

stenosis for the L5 nerve root on the left side related to

spondylotic and osteoarthritic change.  Enhancement of the

L5 nerve root is likely related to postoperative scar.”    

On June 30, 2000, Dr. Giles performed a “lumbar

laminotomy, foraminotomy and diskogenic removal 4-5, right.” 

The parties stipulated that Respondent No. 1 paid for the

June 30, 2000 surgery by Dr. Giles.  The parties stipulated

that the claimant was off work for approximately two months

following surgery, and that the claimant received temporary

total disability compensation during that time.     

An MR of the lumbar spine with gadolinium was taken on

July 17, 2000, with the following impression:

1.  There is abnormal signal intensity at the L4-5
level in this patient who has had a recent right 
hemilaminectomy at L4.  There is a suggestion of a
very minimal amount of edema and/or fluid in the 
disc which presumably is postoperative in nature. 
This is minimal.  There is also mild enhancing
presumed granulation tissue along the right 
lateral and anterolateral epidural space at the 
surgical site.  No evidence of any recurrent or 
residual disc fragment is seen and there is no 
evidence of any epidural hematoma or abscess.  
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2.  Postop changes from previous left 
hemilaminectomy at L5.  There are mild 
degenerative changes at this level with facet 
arthropathy.  
3.  No evidence of any new HNP, canal stenosis or 
foraminal narrowing.  

Dr. Giles diagnosed the following on July 18, 2000:

“Static discogenic displacement, L4-5, with lumbar radicular

syndrome, resolved; lumbar radiculitis resolved; lumbar disc

syndrome, inflammatory....I will see him back again in one

month and I feel his symptoms will slowly clear with

tincture of time.”   

Dr. Giles reported on August 21, 2000, “Since his last

visit here Mr. King has dramatically improved.  He states

his right side now feels completely well to him and he is

back to having his old chronic back and hip pain on the left

side which has been there since his surgery in the early

1990's.”  Dr. Giles diagnosed, “Status discogenic

displacement, L4-5, with lumbar radicular syndrome,

resolved....I am allowing him to return to work on a light

duty status effective on August 22, 2000, with lifting no

greater than 25 lbs. for two months and then regular duty

thereafter.”  
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Counsel for Respondent No. 1 indicated at hearing that

the claimant returned to light duty on August 22, 2000. 

Counsel also stated that Respondent-employer No. 2 purchased

Respondent No. 1 in September 2000.

Dr. Johnston noted in October 2000 with regard to the

claimant, “He has multiple problems.  His biggest complaint

is back pain.  It is bothering him on the left side, is

chronic and he readily admits that when he is under a lot of

stress and pressure his pain is worse.”  Dr. Johnston noted

on January 2, 2001, “He has chronic low back pain.  He had

surgery and he has been released and was told that he had

done as much as they could do.”    

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed between the claimant and Respondent No. 2, Teletouch

Communications, Inc., on February 7, 2001.  The claimant

testified that while checking a transmitter, “I squatted

down and I opened the laptop, my box and all, and I started

to get back up, and when I did, I had a severe pain in my

back and right side.  And it knocked me back down to the

ground.”  

The claimant returned to Dr. Johnston on February 8,

2001: “He has severe back pain....He had a severe pain that
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occurred at work as he was trying to kneel down and work. 

His back is so bad that he doesn’t feel that he can even go

to work any more....I suggested he try physical therapy and

if he doesn’t decrease the amount of pain on Vioxx over the

next week or so, then consider either an appointment with

Dr. Giles, or for MRI scan or pain clinic management which

would be a chronic alternative to what we have done in the

past.”

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Did Teletouch and their insurance company, 
Federal Insurance Company, did they pay for your 
medical bills?

A.  No.

Q.  Were you advised by anybody at Teletouch what 
to do about payment of your medical benefits?

A.  Mike Bates said to try for the original 
insurance company were I was injured at, which was
Zurich.  I tried that, they denied it, said I was 
not an employee.  Teletouch’s workmen’s comp said 
no, it’s a preexisting condition from that other 
injury, from the original injury, and they 
wouldn’t pay it. My health insurance said no, it 
was a workmen’s compensation claim and they 
wouldn’t pay it.

Q.  So in other words Zurich denied you, Federal 
Insurance Company denied you, so you weren’t able 
to go and get medical treatment, you didn’t have
anybody to pay for it, right?

A.  Right.    
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The claimant testified that his back was “crooked”

following the pain he experienced on February 7, 2001.  A

physical therapist noted the following on March 5, 2001:

“Patient presents with a decreased lumbar lordosis.”  Dr.

Johnston noted on March 29, 2001, “Physical therapy hasn’t

helped one bit....I think it was made clear today that there

wasn’t a lot that would be added to the treatment plan for

the low back.”  The claimant continued to occasionally

follow up with Dr. Johnston for conservative treatment.  

Counsel for the claimant and Respondent No. 1 agreed at

hearing that the claimant’s employment was terminated on

September 7, 2001.  The claimant testified:

Q.  Now, do you know why you were terminated?

A.  The reason they gave was un-trainable, and it 
was because I missed so much time at work.

Q.  Why did you miss so much time at work?

A.  Because I was having to take off time for my 
back.

Q.  Were you taking off a lot of work between 
February 7, 2001 and September 7, 2001, were you 
taking off a lot of work?

A.  Well, I lost two weeks there for the vacation 
time when I was doing my physical therapy, I was 
having to take off so many hours a day.  I think
I lost sixteen or twenty-something hours on 
physical therapy, so that ate out a lot of time 
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that I had coming, my personal time and vacation 
time, so as I went through, I missed a lot of time
off as far as my back.  

Q.  In other words, you’d take days off when you 
needed them between February of 2001 to September 
of 2001?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  And you finally were terminated?

A.  I ran out of time.     

Dr. Johnston noted on September 25, 2001, “He said that

he lost his job this morning and he is very depressed about

it.”  

The record indicates that the claimant began receiving

unemployment benefits on or about November 10, 2001.  

Dr. Giles informed the claimant on February 18, 2002,

“I received your recent letter and your disability secondary

to your second back surgery would be five percent to the

body as a whole, over and beyond any disability you may have

had prior, or previous to, that rating.  I would expect as a

result of what you had, just as I stated in August of 2000,

that you would be in occasional need of anti-inflammatory

drugs, muscle relaxants, and even mild analgesics from time

to time in the future.”       
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Dr. Johnston noted on July 11, 2002, “He has low back

pain.  He has a long-standing history of back pain and fall

out from surgery.  Neurologically he has had a stable

physical exam but continues to have pain in the center part

of his back, in the lower lumbar area.”

Counsel for Respondent No. 1 advised an administrative

law judge on October 28, 2003, “my client, Zurich American

Insurance Company, has agreed to pay the 5% anatomical

impairment rating assessed by Dr. Giles.”    

Dr. Jim J. Moore wrote to counsel for Respondent No. 1

on November 18, 2003:

This is a 50 year old right handed white male seen
today for Neurosurgical IME as requested.  I have 
received and reviewed the medical information
provided.  I have also reviewed an MRI in mid-
June, 2000 that the patient brings along with him 
today.  I have also obtained a history from the 
patient who confirms that he has had three 
injuries.  The initial injury was apparently
in 1989 and from which he was submitted to lumbar 
disk surgery at the L5/S1 level on the left side 
from which he did satisfactorily.  He had quite a 
bit of therapy preceding the surgery and his 
management was carried out by Dr. Wilbur Giles 
from the neurological standpoint.  Review of these
records reflects that Dr. Giles provided a 10% 
permanent partial disability.  Then ultimately the
surgery was done and another report from Dr. Giles
describes a 5% permanent partial disability, this 
apparently being related to the surgical 
procedures so I am assuming that this was a total 
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of 15% permanent partial to the body as a whole as
I do not see any rescind of the 10% that Dr. Giles
suggested.  In any event the patient continued to 
work.  He was terminated and then went to work for
Peopleworks/Connect Communication (Snider
Communications).  He worked actively.  On 10-15-99
he and another individual were moving a heavy 
crate of material and developed severe pain right 
low back radiational into the right lower 
extremity.  He ultimately was submitted to surgery
in June of 2000, this again by Dr. Giles.  This 
procedure was a decompression of a disk lesion at 
the L4/5 level on the right side....The patient
did have a post-op MRI some time after that 
because of apparently some continued right lower 
extremity pain.  This study showed no evidence of 
disk recurrence....The patient gives a history of 
an injury sustained on or about 3-01-01.  He had 
been doing some driving.  He returned to his place
of work and was kneeling down putting a lap top 
down on the floor.  Apparently he stood up and 
developed severe radiational pain into the right 
lower extremity. These problems have persisted to 
the present time....The patient states that
he has been in pain ever since to the point that 
he has been unable to work....

As I am looking at the records it would seem to me
that the patient should have been provided a total
of 15% PPD on the basis of the initial surgery he 
had in 1990 which is not related to the current 
problem.  Years later he had the surgical 
procedure, this being on the right side at the 
L4/5 level this being one level above and opposite
the initial surgery.  I believe a more appropriate
rating would have been 10% permanent partial to 
the body as a whole.  At the present time the 
patient is essentially intact neurologically on 
the basis of this examination today.  As the 
patient gives a very minor incident creating the
problem as occurred 3-01-01 it would be my 
inclination to consider this aggravation of pre-
existent.  
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In answer to question 4, I am assuming that you 
are inquiring as to a healing period following the
3-01-01 episode and it would be my opinion that he
would have entered into a healing period or at 
least a treatment period at that point. This would
answer number 5 as well, I believe. #6.  Inquires 
about an ending of a new healing period.  In view 
of the patient’s ongoing complaints I would be 
inclined to think that this is likely still in 
place.  I do feel that further investigation is 
appropriate to suggest in his instance this being 
specifically another MRI.  I also think additional
medical treatment would be appropriate, use of a 
TENS unit, use of Elavil to improve brain 
serotonins and a planned program of exercise and 
strengthening.  I believe the patient likely is 
severely deconditioned....So far as a return to 
work ideally and most likely a Functional
Capacity Evaluation would best be employed to 
determine the patient’s physical level which would
most likely be in the light working area if at 
all.  A return to work should be predicated with a
trial basis only....

I may have overlooked a rating for the last 
surgery.  You indicate that the rating was 5%.  I 
am not sure that I see this in the reports that 
you have provided for me today.  

Dr. Moore diagnosed, “Lumbar radiculitis.”

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

January 20, 2004, with the following impression: “Prior left

laminectomy L5-S1. Left foraminal stenosis at L5-S1.  Mild

disk bulge at L4-5 slightly more prominent left of the

midline.”  
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Dr. Moore noted on January 28, 2004, “The MRI does not

give me any additional information that would suggest any

progressive intraspinal problem.  However, I do feel that

the other difficulties that I mentioned in my initial report

and recommendations still stand.  Pain management might be

required in this patient’s instance and if such were

considered I would be happy to provide a recommendation for

I do believe that the strengthening, reconditioning and use

of medications as well as the TENS unit would be very

helpful to him in his ongoing management.”  Dr. Moore

continued to diagnose, “Lumbar radiculitis.”    

A pre-hearing order was filed on August 16, 2004.  The

claimant contended that he was injured on December 15, 1999

while employed with Respondent No. 1.  The claimant

contended that he had incurred medical expenses which had

not been paid and were the responsibility of Respondent No.

1.  The claimant contended that he was entitled to

additional temporary total disability compensation.  The

claimant contended that he was entitled to additional

medical treatment and additional anatomical impairment.  The

claimant alternatively contended that his current problems

and need for additional treatment, temporary total
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disability, anatomical impairment, and fees for legal

services were the responsibility of Respondent No. 2.

Respondent No. 1, People Works, contended that it had

paid all benefits owed to the claimant, and that the

claimant was not entitled to any additional benefits from

Respondent No. 1.  Respondent No. 1 contended that the

claimant sustained a new injury on February 7, 2001. 

Respondent No. 1 alternatively contended that if the claim

was found to be its responsibility, then Respondent No. 1

was entitled to “a setoff for unemployment benefits received

by the claimant and setoff for any benefits paid by group

health insurance.”  

Respondent No. 2, Teletouch Communications, Inc.,

contended that the claimant did not sustain a compensable

injury on February 7, 2001.  Respondent No. 2 contended that

the claimant’s condition was a “recurrence” of the

claimant’s previous compensable injury with Respondent No.

1.  Respondent No. 2 contended that, if the claimant was

entitled to additional benefits, then Respondent No. 1 was

liable for same.  Respondent No. 2 alternatively contended

that if it was found that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury on February 7, 2001, then the claimant
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did not provide notice of any alleged injury until July 2,

2002, and that Respondent No. 2 should not be liable for

benefits prior to receiving notice.  

The claimant’s functional capacity was evaluated on

September 14, 2004: “Mr. Carl King underwent functional

evaluation this date with reliable results for a valid FCE. 

Mr. King exhibits the ability to work within the Medium work

category over the course of an 8 hour workday with

limitations/restrictions as noted above.”  

In a note dated September 22, 2004, Dr. Moore discussed

the results of the functional evaluation and stated, “The

patient tells me that his physical therapy has been resumed

by the management of the VA system which should be of

benefit to him....I have no further suggestions other than

the ongoing recommendation for use of the TENS unit.”  Dr.

Moore diagnosed, “Lumbar radiculitis.”  The claimant

testified that he received a TENS unit on or about September

22, 2004.  

After a hearing, the administrative law judge found, in

pertinent part:

1.  Claimant’s February 7, 2001, injury is a 
recurrence of his compensable December 15, 1999, 
injury.
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2.  Claimant is entitled to treatment, both past 
and future, for complaints associated with the 
recurrence of his December 15, 1999, compensable 
injury.
3.  Claimant is entitled to additional temporary 
total disability benefits from the date of his 
employment termination, September 7, 2001, and 
continuing through a date yet to be determined.
4.  Claimant is entitled to an additional 5 
percent anatomical impairment, for a total of 10 
percent permanent partial to the body as a whole 
as a result of this recurrence.  This is in 
addition to the 10 percent impairment rating
given to him as a result of his 1989 injury.
5.  Respondent carrier No. 1 bears liability, as 
said respondent was on the risk at the time of 
claimant’s December 15, 1999, compensable injury.  
6.  Respondent No. 1 is entitled to a setoff for 
unemployment benefits received by the claimant, as
well as a setoff for any benefits paid by 
claimant’s group health insurance.  

Respondent No. 1 appeals to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Recurrence/Aggravation

A recurrence is not a new injury but merely another

period of incapacitation resulting from a previous injury. 

Crudup v. Regal Ware, Inc., 341 Ark. 804, 20 S.W.3d 900

(2000), citing Atkins Nursing Home v. Gray, 54 Ark. App.

125, 923 S.W.2d 179 (1996).  A recurrence exists when the

second complication is a natural and probable consequence of

a prior injury.  Weldon v. Pierce Bros. Constr., 54 Ark App.

344, 925 S.W.2d 179 (1996).  



King - F207329 18

An aggravation is a new injury resulting from an

independent incident.  Crudup, supra, citing Farmland Ins.

Co. v. DuBois, 54 Ark. App. 141, 923 S.W.2d 883 (1996).  An

aggravation, being a new injury with an independent cause,

must meet the requirements for a compensable injury.  Ford

v. Chemipulp Process, Inc., 63 Ark. App. 260, 977 S.W.2d 5

(1998).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant sustained a compensable “aggravation,” that is,

a new injury, on February 7, 2001.  

The record indicates that the claimant first sustained

a back injury in 1989.  The first back injury occurred while

the claimant was working for another employer not involved

in the case.  The claimant underwent a laminectomy at L5-S1

in October 1990.    

The claimant began working for People Works (Snider

Telecom), Respondent No. 1, in 1997.  Respondent No. 1

accepted compensability for a back injury occurring December

15, 1999.  Dr. Johnston examined the claimant following the

injury and assessed “acute low backstrain.”  An MRI taken in

June 2000 showed a herniation at L4-5.  Dr. Giles

subsequently  performed a laminotomy at L4-5.  Based on the
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evidence before the Commission, the nature of the claimant’s

December 15, 1999 injury was an acute low back strain and a

herniation at L4-5.  The record demonstrates that the

claimant reached the end of a healing period for these

conditions no later than August 21, 2000.  The claimant

returned to work on August 22, 2000.  

The parties stipulated that Respondent No. 2,

Teletouch, was the claimant’s employer on February 7, 2001. 

The claimant testified that while working on February 7,

2001, “I squatted down [and] had a severe pain in my back

and right side.  And it knocked me back down to the ground.” 

The Full Commission finds that this incident was an

aggravation/accidental injury.  We note the physical

therapist’s finding on March 5, 2001, “Patient presents with

a decreased lumbar lordosis.”  Dorland’s Illustrated Medical

Dictionary, 28th Ed., defines “lordosis” in part as an

“abnormally increased curvature” of the spine.  The claimant

credibly testified that his back was “crooked” following the

February 7, 2001 specific incident.  The Commission notes

the Supreme Court’s holding in Estridge v. Waste Management,

343 Ark. 276, 33 S.W.3d 167 (2000).  In that case, the Court

determined:
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Appellant contends that the Commission erred in 
making a medical finding that because a 
radiologist did not mention straightening of the 
lordotic curve, no straightening was present.  We 
agree.  Appellant’s treating physician found
straightening of the curve in the spine, which is 
a sign that is normally associated with muscle 
spasm in the straightened area.  This finding is 
objective evidence of injury with no evidence to 
the contrary.  Muscle spasms reported by a 
physician or physical therapist can constitute 
objective medical findings.  Continental Express, 
Inc. v. Freeman, 339 Ark. 142, 4 S.W.3d 124 
(1999).  The Full Commission determines in the 
present matter that a physical therapist’s 
notation of “decreased lumbar lordosis” is an 
objective medical finding establishing a new 
injury.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant sustained a

compensable aggravation resulting from an independent

incident occurring on February 7, 2001.  The independent

incident caused physical harm to the claimant’s body, the

independent incident arose out of and in the course of the

claimant’s employment with Respondent No. 2, and the

incident required medical services.  The independent

incident was identifiable by time and place of occurrence,

and the incident was established by medical evidence

supported by objective findings.  See, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(i); Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).  The record
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also shows that the claimant gave Respondent No. 2 notice of

the aggravation.    

B.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(12) defines “healing period” as “that period

for healing of an injury resulting from an accident.” 

Whether an employee’s healing period has ended is a factual

determination to be made by the Commission.  Ketcher Roofing

Co. v. Johnson, 50 Ark. App. 63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995).    

The Full Commission has determined that the claimant

sustained an aggravation as the result of an independent

incident occurring on February 7, 2001.  Dr. Johnston noted

on February 8, 2001 that the claimant had severe pain in his

back as a result of the incident.  Dr. Moore opined that the

claimant “entered into a healing period or at least a

treatment period” at the time of the aggravation.  We

therefore find that the claimant entered a healing period

for the aggravation beginning February 7, 2001.  Since the

claimant nevertheless continued to work, the record
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demonstrates in the present matter that the claimant was not

yet totally incapacitated to earn wages.  

Respondent No. 2 terminated the claimant’s employment

on or about September 7, 2001.   Respondent No. 1 asserts,

“The only reason he stopped working was due to his

termination.”  However, a termination of employment does not

on its own end an employee’s entitlement to temporary

disability.  Jackson v. Wal-Mart Stores, Workers’

Compensation Commission F110518 (May 9, 2005); King v. Tree

House Developers, Workers’ Compensation Commission F212615

(Feb. 27, 2004).  The record demonstrates that the claimant

began receiving unemployment compensation on or about

November 10, 2001.  A claimant’s receipt of unemployment

benefits makes him ineligible to receive temporary total

disability compensation.  See, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-506;

Allen Canning Company v. Woodruff, CA 04-1364 (Ark. App. 9-

7-2005).

The Full Commission finds that the present claimant

proved he was entitled to temporary total disability

compensation from September 7, 2001 until November 10, 2001. 

The Full Commission finds that Respondent No. 2 shall be
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liable for this period of temporary total disability

compensation.    

C.  Medical

An employer must promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the compensable injury.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-508(a).  The claimant must prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled to

additional medical treatment.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v.

Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting Co.

v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission has

determined that the claimant sustained a compensable

aggravation on February 7, 2001.  We find that the claimant

proved he was entitled to the conservative medical treatment

and referrals provided by Dr. Johnston and Dr. Moore.  Dr.

Johnston prescribed medication for the claimant and arranged

physical therapy following the February 7, 2001 aggravation. 

Dr. Moore also recommended several different treatment

modalities, including use of a TENS unit.  Pursuant to Ark.
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Code Ann. §11-9-508(a), the Full Commission finds that

Respondent No. 2 shall promptly provide the claimant’s

reasonably necessary medical treatment.    

D.  Anatomical Impairment

Finally, the claimant must prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that he is entitled to an award for a permanent

physical impairment.  Weber v. Best Western of Arkadelphia,

Workers’ Compensation Commission F100472 (Nov. 20, 2003). 

Any determination of the existence or extent of physical

impairment shall be supported by objective and measurable

physical findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c).  

The administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “Claimant is entitled to an additional 5 percent

anatomical impairment, for a total of 10 percent permanent

partial to the body as a whole as a result of this

recurrence.  This is in addition to the 10 percent

impairment rating given to him as a result of his 1989

injury.”  There is no evidence of record which supports this

finding.  The claimant first injured his back in 1989 while

working for an employer not involved in the present

litigation.  The Full Commission recognizes that Dr. Giles

assigned a 10% permanent partial disability rating and
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opined that the claimant had reached maximum medical benefit

as of June 1, 1990.  Nevertheless, Dr. Giles performed a

laminectomy at L5-S1 in October 1990.  Following this

surgical procedure, Dr. Giles assigned a revised impairment

rating of 5% in January 1991.  Neither respondent in the

present matter is liable for the 5% rating assigned in

January 1991 or even the prior 10% rating assessed by Dr.

Giles.  

Respondent No. 1 accepted compensability of an injury

occurring on December 15, 1999.  In June 2000, Dr. Giles

performed a laminotomy at L4-5.  Respondent No. 1 eventually

accepted liability for a 5% impairment rating assessed by

Dr. Giles in connection with the 1999 injury and subsequent

surgery.  The Full Commission has determined that the

claimant sustained a compensable aggravation on February 7,

2001, and that Respondent No. 2 is liable for reasonably

necessary medical treatment and a period of temporary total

disability compensation.  However, the record does not

demonstrate that the claimant sustained a disc injury as a

result of the aggravation.  Dr. Johnston noted in July 2002

that the claimant was neurologically stable.  After

reviewing an MRI taken in January 2004, Dr. Moore stated,
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“The MRI does not give me any additional information that

would suggest any progressive intraspinal problem.”  

The record does not demonstrate that the claimant

sustained any additional anatomical impairment as a result

of the February 7, 2001 aggravation.  The Full Commission

therefore does not affirm the administrative law judge’s

finding that the claimant proved he was entitled to “an

additional 5% anatomical impairment.”  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s

opinion as modified.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant sustained a compensable aggravation on February 7,

2001, and that Respondent No. 2 is liable for reasonably

necessary medical treatment provided in connection with the

aggravation.  We find that the claimant proved he was

entitled to temporary total disability compensation from

September 7, 2001 until November 10, 2001, and we direct

Respondent No. 2 to provide this period of temporary total

disability.  The claimant did not prove he sustained any

additional anatomical impairment as a result of the

compensable aggravation.  The claimant’s attorney is

entitled to fees for legal services pursuant to Ark. Code
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Ann. §11-9-715(Repl. 1996).  For prevailing in part on

appeal to the Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to an additional fee of two hundred fifty dollars

($250), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(1)(Repl.

1996).  

IT IS SO ORDERED.                     

                                               
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

Commissioner Turner concurs in part and dissents in
part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

I concur in the Majority’s decision that the

claimant suffered a compensable aggravation of his pre-

existing condition on February 7, 2001.  I also concur

in the Majority’s award of temporary total disability

benefits from September 7, 2001 through November 10,

2001.  However, I believe that the claimant was entitled

to temporary disability benefits after that date and

that he is entitled to the award of permanent disability

benefits made by the Administrative Law Judge.  For

those reasons, I respectfully dissent from the findings

to the contrary contained in the Majority’s Opinion.
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The Majority finds that the claimant entered

his healing period on September 7, 2001.  The Majority

does not cite any medical records or other evidence

indicating that the claimant had either reached the end

of his healing period or stopped being disabled any time

prior to the hearing.  In fact, no such medical evidence

exists.  

The Majority terminated the claimant’s

entitlement to TTD benefits because he began receiving

unemployment compensation on or about November 10, 2001. 

According to the Majority, the claimant’s receipt of

unemployment benefits makes him ineligible to receive

temporary total disability compensation.  In support of

that statement they cite Ark. Code Annotated §11-9-506

and Allen Canning Company v. Woodruff, Arkansas Court of

Appeals (September 7, 2005).  In my opinion, the

Majority is applying that statute and the Woodruff case

far too broadly.

Ark. Code Annotated §11-9-506(a)provides as

follows:

(a) Any other provisions of this
chapter to the contrary
notwithstanding, no
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compensation in any amount for
temporary total, temporary
partial, or permanent total
disability shall be payable to
an injured employee with
respect to any week for which
the injured employee receive
unemployment insurance benefits
under the Arkansas Employment
Security Law §11-10-101 et
seq., or the unemployment
insurance law of any other
state.

While it is true that section does appear to prohibit

from receiving both unemployment and workers’

compensation benefits at the same time, part (b) of that

statute, which the Majority has totally ignored,

substantially limits its application:  

(b) Provided, however, if a claim
for temporary total disability
is controverted and later
determined to be compensable,
temporary total disability
shall be payable to an injured
employee with respect to any
week for which the injured
employee receives unemployment
benefits but only to the extent
that the temporary total
disability otherwise payable
exceeds the unemployment
benefits.

When the two sections of the statute are

considered, it is apparent that the Legislature intended
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to avoid double recovery by prohibiting the receipt of

unemployment benefits and full workers’ compensation

benefits in the same period.  However, part (b)of Ark.

Code Annotated §11-9-506 clearly indicates that a

claimant can receive the portion of their workers’

compensation benefits that exceeds their unemployment

compensation.  In considering that statute, this

Commission has, on numerous occasions, interpreted this

statutory section as creating a credit for any

unemployment compensation a claimant has received that

the respondent can apply toward any workers’

compensation benefits a claimant may have been due but

did not receive because of the employer’s controversion

of those benefits.  See Meredith v. Blue Blass, Inc.

Full Commission Opinion, E706402 (June 16, 2005); West

v. Arkansas Technical Contractors, Full Commission

Opinion, F206803 (February 6, 2004); Jordan v. Parker

Furniture Company, Inc., Full Commission Opinion,

F110661 (February 27, 2004); Pride v. Eudora Garment,

Full Commission Opinion, E912671 (June 14, 2001); and

Frost v. Stokes Logging, Inc., Full Commission Opinion,

E713781 (August 14, 2000).  Interestingly enough, in the
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Frost decision, the Administrative Law Judge had applied

Ark. Code Annotated §11-9-506 (a) in the same manner

that the Majority is here; that is, it was held that the

receipt of unemployment benefits acts as an absolute bar

to the receipt of workers’ compensation benefits. 

However, the Commission held that section (b) of the

relevant statute would have allowed the claimant to

receive workers’ compensation benefits to the extent

that they were in excess of his unemployment

compensation.  

In the present case, both respondents

controverted the claimant’s entitlement to temporary

total disability benefits.  The reason for this

controversion was not only because the respondents

disagreed as to which one of them would be liable for

such benefits but also because of their contention that

any disability the claimant was under was the result of

his other, non-job related disability.  In my opinion,

part (b) of the relied upon statutory section would

clearly entitle the claimant to receive workers’

compensation benefits to the extent that they exceeded

his unemployment compensation for the period in
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question.  Likewise, I believe that the claimant would

have been entitled to receive full benefits after his

receipt of unemployment compensation ended.

In relying upon the Court of Appeals in the

Woodruff decision, I believe that the Majority is taking

one paragraph of that opinion out of context.  My review

of the Woodruff decision indicates that the Court of

Appeals affirmed the Commission’s denial of temporary

disability benefits because the claimant was no longer

disabled.  In reaching that decision, the Commission had

relied upon the claimant’s medical providers who

indicated that they had no further treatments for him,

the claimant’s application for re-employment with the

respondent and other employers, and his receipt of

unemployment benefits.  In regard to the unemployment

benefits, it was specifically noted that the claimant

had represented to the Employment Security Division that

he was ready, willing, and able to return to work.  The

Commission’s conclusion was that the claimant was

therefore no longer disabled and was able to return to

work. In affirming that conclusion, the Court of Appeals

merely cited Ark. Code Annotated §11-9-506 (a) and noted
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that the receipt of those benefits would have ended his

entitlement to receive workers’ compensation benefits. 

I do not believe that the Court of Appeals intended by

that statutory reference to provide that a claimant was

forever barred from receiving any workers’ compensation

benefits based upon his receipt of unemployment

compensation. 

I also note that in the present case, when the

claimant applied for unemployment compensation he

specifically advised the  Employment Security Division

that he was under work restrictions and could not accept

any employment that required him to undertake duties

outside his job restrictions.  Essentially, the claimant

was applying for a light duty job.  Not surprisingly,

neither he nor the Employment Security Division was able

to locate an employer that would extend such a job offer

to him.  In my opinion, the claimant’s conduct in

advising the Employment Security Division of his

limitations distinguishes this case from Woodruff.  The

claimant in the present case did not hold himself out as

able to accept any employment but instead limited
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himself to only those employments which would hire him

under his temporary restrictions.

I also dissent from the Majority’s denial of

the Judge’s award of permanent impairment benefits.  In

my opinion, the Judge was entirely correct in finding

that the claimant had incurred additional permanent

additional impairment as the result of his compensable

aggravation.  I find that the medical records supports

the Judge’s decision that this award should have been

affirmed. 

For the reasons set out above, I hereby

respectfully dissent from the Majority’s Opinion to the

extent set out above.

_______________________________      
                    SHELBY W. TURNER, COMMISSIONER 

Commissioner McKinney concurs, in part, and dissents, in
part. 

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant sustained a
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compensable aggravation on February 7, 2001, for which

respondent No. 2 is liable for reasonably necessary

medical treatment provided in connection with the

compensable aggravation and that the claimant is

entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

September 7, 2001, through November 10, 2001. However, I

concur in the finding that the claimant is not entitled

to any additional permanent partial disability benefits. 

It is well documented that ten years prior to

his compensable injury of 1999, the claimant sustained

an injury at L5-S1, which resulted in ongoing left-sided

problems and eventual surgery. The medical evidence in

this case reveals that the claimant reached maximum

medical improvement for his 1990 injury on or about

February 1, 1991, at which time Dr. Wilbur M. Giles

assigned the claimant with 10% permanent partial

impairment to the body as a whole. Further, it is

undisputed that the claimant sustained a compensable

back injury to his right lumbar spine on December 15,

1999, while employed with the respondent employer.

Respondent No. 1 accepted compensability of this injury,

and all appropriate benefits were paid, including
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medical benefits for a second surgery conducted on June

30, 2000. This second surgery, which was a decompressive

laminectomy for right-sided disc herniation at L4-5, was

performed by Dr. Giles. As of his August 21, 2000,

examination of the claimant, Dr. Giles reported:

Since his last visit here [on July
18, 2000] Mr. King has dramatically
improved. He states his right side
now feels completely well to him and
he is back to having his old chronic
back and hip pain on the left side
which has been there since his
surgery in the early 1990's.
(Emphasis added)

In September of 2000, the claimant reported to

Dr. Johnston, his family physician, that this surgery

had completely resolved his right-sided back pain.

However, during his office visit of October 11, 2000,

the claimant again complained of chronic back pain on

the left side. The claimant again returned to Dr.

Johnston on January 2, 2001, with complaints of chronic

low back pain. Interestingly, the claimant advised Dr.

Johnston at that time that “when he has to pull 120-140

hour weeks like he has during this ice storm, he has a

lot of back spasms.” 
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The injury, which is the subject of this

appeal, allegedly occurred on February 7, 2001. The

claimant testified that on that date he experienced a

severe and sudden onset of pain in his back and right

leg as he was rising from a squatting position. The

claimant further testified that the pain he experienced

from this incident was in the “exact same location” as

the pain he had experienced before this incident. The

claimant was seen the next day by Dr. Johnston. Dr.

Johnston’s neurological examination of the claimant was

unremarkable, and the claimant showed no signs of acute

distress or radiculopathy. Dr. Johnston assessed the

claimant with acute back strain, for which he suggested

that the claimant try physical therapy. As noted by the

majority, the physical therapist noted objective

findings of straightening of the lumbar lordosis which

is consistent with muscle spasms. However, as noted

above, the claimant was complaining of muscle spasms to

Dr. Johnston prior to this alleged event.

The preponderance of the evidence reveals that

the claimant’s left-sided back pain was (as Dr. Giles

had predicted in August of 2000), chronic and ongoing
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since his original back injury of 1990. For example, in

his report dated September 12, 2000, Dr. Johnston stated

that the “General feeling is that this is chronic

degenerative inflammatory problems in his [the

claimant’s] back.” Dr. Johnston also pointed out that

the claimant suffered from severe depression during this

time, which had a direct impact on his physical

symptoms. To illustrate, in his report dated October 11,

2000, Dr. Johnston stated:

He has multiple problems. His
biggest complaint is his back pain.
It is bothering him on the left
side, is chronic and he readily
admits that when he is under a lot
of stress and pressure his pain is
worse.

 

The record further reveals that the claimant

was under regular treatment by Dr. Johnston for the

alleviation of these symptoms at the time of his alleged

injury of February 2001. Moreover, by the time of this

alleged incident, the claimant’s right-sided problems

had long since resolved. More specifically, when the

February incident allegedly occurred, it had been seven

months from the time of the claimant’s June 2000 surgery
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since he had complained to his treating physician of

right-sided symptoms. Furthermore, following his June

surgery, the claimant admitted to both Dr. Giles and Dr.

Johnston that his right-sided symptoms were completely

relieved. Based upon the above and forgoing, I find that

the claimant has failed to establish that his episode of

pain which resulted from the alleged incident of

February 7, 2001, was causally connected to his

compensable injury of 1999. Rather, the record

demonstrates that the claimant’s surgery of June 30,

2000, worked to completely resolve his physical problems

associated with his 1999 compensable injury.

Furthermore, although the claimant testified that his

symptoms from the February 2001 incident were identical

to his symptoms from the 1999 injury, the medical record

fails to support this contention with objective medical

findings. For example, the claimant’s MRI taken in

January of 2004 revealed changes to the claimant’s prior

left laminectomy at L5-S1. Although there were changes

seen due to disk degeneration at L4-5 and L5-S1, there

was also a minimal disk bulge seen at L4-5, which was
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“slightly eccentric and more prominent left of the

midline.” (Emphasis added)

The claimant’s MRI preceding his June 30,

2000, surgery indicated that the claimant’s disc

herniation from his 1999 injury was on the right side of

his lumbar spine. Moreover, as previously stated, the

claimant’s 2000 surgical procedure was to correct a

“right-sided” disc herniation at L4-5. Certainly,

statements that the claimant made to his treating

physicians after his June 2000 surgery corroborate the

fact that this procedure was successful in resolving the

right-sided symptoms he was having in association with

his 1999 injury. Accordingly, the objective medical

evidence in this case weighs squarely against the

conclusion that the claimant’s contemporary problems are

causally connected to his 1999 injury. Moreover, since

the claimant was making the exact same complaints prior

to this alleged incident of February 2001, I cannot find

that the claimant’s current problems are the result of

this “very minor incident.” It is, therefore, more

likely than not that the claimant’s current back

condition is not a recurrence of his 1999 injury, or a
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new injury, but was instead predicated upon over a

decade of degenerative physical processes that commenced

with the claimant’s original injury of 1990, and which

have continued to worsen due to a variety of factors,

including the stress and strain caused by a change in

the claimant’s working conditions and significant family

problems. This finding is supported by Dr. Moore’s

statement in November of 2003 that the claimant’s

current condition was “an aggravation of pre-existent.”

Finally, the claimant’s MRI of January, 1990, revealed

essentially the same findings as his MRI of January

2004. More specifically, the claimant’s 1990 MRI showed

a herniated disc at L5-S1 on the left, with a large

diffuse bulge at L4-5, also on the left. In his report

following the clamant’s January 2004 MRI, Dr. Moore

stated:

The MRI as interpreted by Dr.
Alexander demonstrates the previous
surgery at L5/S1 with left foraminal
stenosis at L5/S1 with a disk bulge
mildly at L4/5, more prominent left
of the midline. ... The MRI does not
give me any additional information
that would suggest any progressive
intraspinal problem.
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Considering that the claimant’s most recent

herniations, as revealed by his MRI of January 2004, are

located at the same levels and on the same side as his

herniations of 1990, it is more likely than not that the

claimant’s February 2001 injury is a recurrence of his

injury of 1990. Therefore, I must dissent from the

majority opinion finding that the claimant sustained an

aggravation or new musculoskeletal injury on February 7,

2002, for which respondent No. 2 is liable.

As for the finding of the claimant’s

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits, I

must also dissent.

The claimant continued to work after the date of his

alleged incident of February 7, 2001, until he was

terminated the following September. The claimant

testified that he was terminated because of excessive

absences due to his back condition. However, the record

clearly indicates that there were other events occurring

during that period of time that caused the claimant to

become severely depressed and which affected his ability

to work. For example, on August 21, 2001, Dr. Johnston

wrote:
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He comes in with significant crying
spells. He is stressed out. He broke
down and cried today as we talked
about his wife’s medical problems.
It has been extremely stressful for
him because she has been sick and
then he is having to work 90 hours a
week at work and he is about at the
end of his rope also. Patient in no
acute distress. He has significant
problems with depression. He
can[not] concentrate well and he has
crying spells, sadness and the whole
situation has greatly increased the
pain in the low back.

 

On August 28, 2001, Dr. Johnston wrote: 

He comes with a history of
significant depression. He is just
fixated on the horrendous problems
that have occurred at Saline
Memorial with his wife. ... The
problem is trying to get him again
focused on his work and off being
upset with Saline Memorial.

 
The record illustrates the fact that the

claimant had serious problems in his life which were

unrelated to his back condition and which were affecting

his ability to function during the time in question. The

record fails to support a conclusion, therefore, that

the claimant was totally incapacitated from earning

wages due to his back condition, or that he was
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terminated because of his back injury. Moreover, neither

Dr. Giles nor Dr. Johnston took the claimant off of work

prior to his termination. And prior to his alleged

injury of 2001, the claimant had been released by Dr.

Giles to return to full duty. Furthermore, the claimant

applied for and received unemployment benefits after he

was terminated by respondent No. 2. Although the

claimant indicated on his unemployment application that

he had certain lifting restrictions, he further

indicated that he was ready and available to work at

that time. Further, the claimant’s 2004 FCE indicated

that he is capable of working in the medium work

category. Dr. Moore indicated in his report of November

2003 that the claimant was still in his healing period,

or at least in a period of treatment for his alleged

back injury of 2001. However, the claimant has failed to

prove that he has been totally incapacitated from

earning wages at any relevant time due to his back

problems. Therefore, I must respectfully disagree with

the majority opinion as the claimant has failed to meet

the statutory requirement for eligibility to receive

temporary total disability benefits.
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Finally, as correctly stated in the majority

opinion, there is no evidence of record which supports a

finding that the claimant is entitled to an additional

5% anatomical impairment above the 5% already assessed

by Dr. Giles. Accordingly, I concur with this finding.

Therefore, I respectfully dissent, in part, and concur,

in part, from the majority opinion.

___________________________________
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner 

 


